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Full Council
Tuesday 24th September 2024
Coleford Town Council Chamber
7:00pm – 9:00pm
Minutes
Present: 

Cllrs: N Penny, D Stevens, M Cox, R Dix, C Elsmore, K Robbins, J Templeton, S Cox, 

R Drury
Laura-Jade Schroeder – Town Clerk

Laura Jayne – Assistant Clerk minute taking 
1. Apologies were received from Cllrs: M Getgood, M Beard, P Kay and A Fullerton
2. To receive declarations of interest re: items on this agenda
Cllr N Penny declared a pecuniary interest in item 9 – payments.
3. There were no dispensation requests received
4. To agree the minutes of 10 September 2024
Cllr M Cox declared that the minutes were correct.
Cllr K Robbins seconded, and it was unanimously agreed.
Cllr N Penny signed a copy of the minutes as a true and accurate account. 
5. Matters arising from the minutes of 10 September 2024
Page 2 of the minutes - dog bin at the KGV has now been moved.
6. There were no members of public present

7. To notify the Council that a complaint has been received
Cllr N Penny informed members that a complaint has been received and will be investigated by Deputy Mayor Cllr P Kay.
Members noted.
8. To receive update on Staffing Matters
The Town Clerk updated members that the Assistant Clerk’s appraisal had been carried out, and recommended to award 1 incremental point, back dated to the 1st of April.
Recommendation: to award the Assistant Clerk a salary increase by 1 incremental point, back dated to the 1st of April, effective in October’s salary. 
Cllr N Penny moved, Cllr M Cox seconded, and it was unanimously agreed.
Office to review current cleaning schedule, in light of Bells Field toilet closure and possible take on of the St John’s Ambulance building. This is key to understand before setting 2025 budget.
9. To agree payments
Cllr N Penny left the room.
      Cllr M Cox took the chair. 

The Town Clerk presented 1 verbal invoice from Creative Play for a replacement rope swing at Sylvan Close. This item had previously been agreed through the Finance & Asset Management Committee, and identified as part of ROSPA’s requirements. 
The work carried out was under the terms of payment upon completion. 
Verbal: Creative Play £590.00
Cllrs had previously been given sight of all other payments. 
Payments were agreed with the additional verbal payment noted
Total: £53,675.50 
Cllr S Cox moved, Cllr C Elsmore seconded, and it was unanimously agreed.
The Town Clerk informed members of a £291.67 refund to Forest Talk (FT)

The refund covered 7 months room hire of 4 Lords Hill Walk, as FT had paid in advance.
Cllr N Penny re-entered the room.

10. To note cash books and bank reconciliations
Presented cashbooks covered months 5 and 6. 
Noted by all.
11. To note budget
After some discussion, the budget figures were noted by members. 

It was agreed that Item 13 was to be taken next.
12. To receive AGAR feedback
The AGAR feedback had previously been presented to Cllrs. 

The Town Clerk informed members that the one feedback issue was around the value of the asset register, as up until this year the CTC Stag sculpture had not been entered as an asset.

Auditors requested this asset to be added to last year’s figures.
CTC now have a more accurate asset value, noting that the updating process needs to become annual, with members being informed when and how this is happening and for a mini training session to take place with those Cllrs that may be interested.
For the office to take guidance on what exactly goes onto the asset register, i.e kitchen, carpets?
13. To agree finances re: Bells Field pond relining works
The chosen quote provided totalled £11.5k.
Recommendation: to go ahead with the quote funding it from the below budget codes: 

4200 Bells Field Improvements - £4k

4110 Town Guide - £1k

4107 Promo Video - £500.00
4039 NDP – reduce by £6k

     Cllr N Penny moved, Cllr C Elsmore seconded, and it was unanimously agreed.
14. To agree next steps re: St John Ambulance
Cllr N Penny updated members of an offer that has been made by St John Ambulance (SJA). 
SJA have committed to obtaining gas and electrical safety certificates upon building hand over. 

SJA are to then fund CTC £10k to carry out all works needed on the building.
A suggestion was made by a Cllr to request for solar panels. 
Recommendation: CTC Recognise the offer made and are adamant that they will not undertake any works without seeing the gas and electrical certificates, dated and signed by a professional, appropriately and upon receipt of final inspections, including a functional and working gas boiler. 
Once this is complete, CTC will do the specified works listed on the offer email. 

To commission works once we have received the £10k, subject to nothing else radical being found inside the building.

Cllr M Cox moved, Cllr R Dix seconded, and it was unanimously agreed.
Office to check break clause periods over a 5-year commitment 

15. To agree next steps re: Communications working group
Cllr M Cox updated the room of the recent CTC communications working group.
Notes from this meeting were previously distributed to Cllrs.
The 2nd communications workshop will be held on the 15th of October.
Recommendation: further meeting to be held on the 15th of October to finalise proposal and to come back to Full Council in October.
Cllr M Cox moved, Cllr S Cox seconded, and it was unanimously agreed.
16. To consider Cemetery trees and quotes for possible options

The Town Clerk updated members on the recent query around trees situated within Coleford Cemetery, backing on to Victoria Road. 
The trees in question have recently been audited and are deemed safe. However, several residents have been in contact over similar concerns. 

Advice was sought from one of CTC’s contractors with various options offered. 

After much discussion, it was agreed to defer this item, subject to a site meeting being held with Cllrs and a member of the office. To then take to the next Full Council meeting as urgent business.
Office to send out available dates and to update residents. 
17. To consider NPPF Consultation response
Cllr N Penny thanked Cllr M Cox for the work that was put into the NPPF consultation response.
Cllr M Cox updated the room with the finer details of what the response included, and this was noted by members. 

It was also stated that FoDDC have sent out their Regeneration consultation, to which members are encouraged to give feedback to the office. 
18. To consider Banking hub
Cllr N Penny updated members around the concept of the Banking Hub.
The Hub facilitates a working space where different high street banks are able to perform full banking services on specific days of the week.
Initially, a form is to be completed which will then trigger an audit.
Recommendation: to complete forms and ask for audit to be completed.
Cllr N Penny moved, Cllr R Dix seconded and it was unanimously agreed.
19. To receive update re: TIC/4 Mushet Walk

The Town Clerk updated members of a meeting that she had attended with the landlords. 

Various issues were discussed, including car parking permits, a TIC disabled push button, and exterior lighting on 4 Mushet Walk.
Recommendation: re. external lighting. 
To ask Steve Oakey to look at the lighting. If works needed are to be costly, to request a quote. Otherwise, for the Town Clerk to use delegated authority on reasonable costs.

Steve to also look at the lighting on the first floor, situated inside the entrance door. 
Unanimously agreed. 

Cllr N Penny also updated members of an ongoing conversation around end of tenancy agreements at 4 Lords Hill Walk. This has yet to be resolved. 

20. To acknowledge letter received re: S106 and agree next steps

Cllr N Penny acknowledged the S106 response from FoDDC. 
It was stated that CTC are to obtain specific costs for new and ongoing projects, to send to FoDDC as and when, in order to draw back monies. 
Members note the response.
21. To note Planning and Highways minutes
Cllr M Cox informed members of transition issues when agreeing minutes following the new meeting format.
It was stated that during the planning committee meeting earlier that day, members were severely inconvenienced and unable to carry out full investigations into planning applications, due to the poor timing of FoDDC’s planning portal maintenance. 
It was also noted that GCC’s Local Development Guide consultation had been sent to Cllrs and draft response was discussed.
Planning committee have delegated powers to send back before the deadline.

22. To note reports from County and District Councillors
Cllr N Penny updated members that Cllr Whitburn has had contact with someone wishing to establish a cricket club in Coleford. Cllr Whitburn to request a follow up meeting. 

The current MP of FoD will have a temp office in Pyart Court. For the Town Clerk to introduce herself to the MP’s assistant. 
23. To note members reports
Cllr M Cox – Conversations have commenced with UWE students on working towards a new project for the town. This will be around the heritage aspect of the town centre. 
17th of October for a possible first meeting with students. They will be reporting back by the end of this calendar year.
Cllr R Dix – 60 people attended Busy Bee Craft day.
There were a number of issues fed back around access to the building and the overall current appearance. Painting still a work in progress. 

Cllr D Stephens to speak with Jewsons re. wood panels. 
Cllr R Drury – Attended a Main Place event around renewable items. This included the importance of small community buildings. There is currently no policy for communicating with other village halls. Milkwall village hall, Evergreen etc.
To think about these areas and to capture them within the NDP review. 

To publicise the Robin bus more.
Cllr C Elsmore: (District) repair works to public toilets will be starting in 3 weeks time.  
To bring back CCTV to CTC agenda’s.
Five Acres – FoDDC are working on final costs (above finance available)

Requesting Gov to extend time on existing grant which expires April 2025
Doctors surgery – the current developer has walked away. However, there is another developer in place. 
Halls Charity – there are currently spaces available to become a trustee. Meeting just 4 times a year. For Cllr’s to spread the word. 

Next FC to nominate new trustees from CTC. Allowed 4 Cllrs.
Main Place struggling due to various changes. Will know where they stand after the 1st Oct. 

Cllr K Robbins – the installing of the LEAP at Tufthorn Ave. has began.
Cllr J Templeton – None

Cllr S Cox – attended GRCC Resilience Plan meeting by Zoom, this was based on flooding. 

Cllr D Stephens – None 

Cllr N Penny – Attended Coleford Twinning Association meeting

Attended Ella's retirement Cream Tea at Speech House

Attended the Induction of Pastor Sam Davis at Coleford Baptist Church

Met with Sally Daniel with Cllrs M and S Cox and Town Clerk re UWE 24 project options

Attended Community Resilience Planning online training

Met with Coleford Army Cadet Force at Coleford Cemetery re War Graves

Hosted a 'Spotlight on Coleford' conversation for the Know Your Patch Network

Attended Forest Volunteer Awards evening hosted by FVAF

Attended Severn Trent assembly at Coleford St John School

Met with Sportily re Summer 25 youth events
Interest in starting Coleford cricket – to be continued.
24. To note Clerks report
The Town Clerks report was noted by members. 

· Cllr N Penny positively remarked on the new Virtual Noticeboard on the CTC website

· A rota for the Chris Jones public consultation on the 12th and 13th of October will need to be put together, with 2-hour time slots. To wait for available timings from CJ on Thursday. 
· Asked for resources from CJ to be sent for final check by Council before consultation

25. There was no correspondence for this meeting.
Meeting End: 20.57
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